
WIRKSWORTH TOWN COUNCIL 
 

TOWN HALL, WIRKSWORTH, DERBYSHIRE DE4 4EU 

Email: enquiries@wirksworth.gov.uk 

Website: www.wirksworthtowncouncil.gov.uk 

Clerk to the Town Council & Responsible Financial Officer: 
Paul Jennings  

 Office hours: 8:30am-12:30pm Mon-Thurs   

08 September 2020 
 
Dear Councillor, 
 
You are hereby summonsed to the Meeting of Finance, Building and Personnel Committee 
on MONDAY 14 September 2020 at 6.30 p.m. on Zoom platform, meeting ID: 386 170 0358 
Admission of public: If you wish to join the meeting please contact the Town Clerk for full 
meeting details.  
 
AGENDA 
 

1. Apologies for Absence 

2. Variation of Order of Business 

Including to consider a resolution under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings Act 1960 s1) to 
exclude members of the press and public in order to discuss an agenda item 

3. Members’ Interests in Agenda Items 

To enable Members to declare the existence and nature of any Disclosable Pecuniary Interests they 
have in subsequent agenda items, in accordance with the Town Council’s Code of Conduct.  

4. Open Forum 

Time for this session is limited to 15 minutes ; 3 minutes per person 

• Public Forum (At the start of the meeting, a period is available for members of the public to address 
the Council) 

• Cllrs with a pecuniary interest making representations, answering questions or giving evidence 
relating to the business to be transacted 

5. To confirm the accuracy of the Minutes of the Meeting of the Finance Buildings 
& Personnel Committee held on 9 March 2020 (Previously circulated) 

6. Monthly Budget Balance (attached) 

7. Impact of C19 & lockdown on budget 

The absence of occasional lettings and tenant discounts has left a deficit in income of £20000 against 
like for like revenue ( 5 months 2019 vs 2020), this deficit will continue to grow during the remainder 
of the financial year. The planned income included in the budget for 2020/21 was £86000. 

8. Staff Resourcing 

During lockdown, two caretaking staff left the employ of the council (representing 1/3 of the normal 
workforce and hours). Of the remaining staff, two are contracted to work 1 in 3 weekends, leaving no 
contractual cover for 1 weekend in 3, furthermore there is now insufficient resource to cover holiday 
and sickness. At present, office staff are undertaking some caretaking duties to ensure continuity of 
council services. In addition, the measures necessary to mitigate C-19 require an increased frequency 
of cleaning. 

9. Inspection of Lightning Mitigation Measures 

Fire risk assessment undertaken in 2019 identified that the equipment installed on the Clock Tower 
should be inspected on an annual basis at a cost of £160 + vat.  

http://www.wirksworthtowncouncil.gov.uk/


10. Room Bookings 

As lock down restrictions are relaxed more activities are becoming possible, however as a multiuse 
community facility the risks posed by some more activities is higher.  

The issue is more complicated when either physical exercise and/or young people are involved in an 
activity.   

In addition, some room users have expressed concern over the dangers posed by aerosolization of C19 
during physical activity.  

The result is that it not possible to accommodate all activities previously undertaken by groups/hirers 
at both venues (even if the guidelines do allow them) without addition mitigating measures including a 
potential dwell time between certain bookings of upto 72 hours.  

The actions taken/measures implemented by the Clerk (under delegation) when bringing the building 
back in to use are summarised in Appendix 1. 

 

 

 
Paul Jennings 
Clerk to the Town Council & Responsible Financial Officer 
 



Appendix 1 

New Measures/Requirements 
 

 - Room bookings require a potential hirer to provide a risk assessment before their booking can be 
agreed (focussing on the return of regular bookings)  

- Doors are left open to increase ventilation (this will become an issue as we enter winter).  

- There is a one way route in place in both buildings which minimises touch points 

- No access to kitchens. 

- Only the large hall in each venue is available for hire at present 

- Hirers are actively discouraging the use of toilets by room users. 

 - There is an increased regime of cleaning, including primary touch surfaces  

 - Hirers have been advised that the floor will not be cleaned between each booking when undertaking 
their own risk assessments. (there two factors behind this decision –the floor often remains damp for 
extended period due to the increased ventilation, and there this insufficient caretaking resource to 
ensure that this task is always completed). Mitigating measures such as yoga mats are being used. 

- Hirers are limited to either maximum of 29 people in Main Hall or 21 Memorial Hall, unless additional 
mitigating measure are taken e.g. face masks. At present, we are exploring the possibility of bringing 
the Club Room into use for smaller groups, with staggered starts times and exiting down the fire 
escape. 

 - Hirers are responsible for cleaning between classes where they have back to back bookings e.g. 
Slimming world hold 3 consecutive classes 

 - Additional measures are required if hirers require the use of furniture, with a 72 hour dwell period 
between use of equipment if seats are used (due to the fabric seat pad). 

- To comply with request from Tenants (Risk Assessment), a dedicated staff toilet has been created 
(previously Gentlemen), with room user (unisex) toilet access to disabled and upstairs toilets 
(previously Ladies). There are physical barriers to discourage room users accessing the staff/tenants 
facilities. 

 

Bookings Agreed and Declined as at 8th September: 
 

 - Declined 4 occasional bookings which do not comply with current guidelines 

 - By mutual agreement the monthly community meal will not be returning this year 

 - not allowed the return of Stay  & Play (Toddler group) to the Memorial Hall, instead the group are 
the sole users (at present) of Fanny Shaw Community Building.  

 - postponed the return of junior/youth dance classes, pending clarification of government guidance - 
with the proposal that this activity occur on a Friday (the main hall will be left vacant and well 
ventilated until Monday to mitigate the risks posed from tackle aerosolization issues and minimise the 
requirements for a deep clean before other bookings) 

 - Music groups, although now allowed,  this request has been placed on hold at present pending 
further discussion and risk assessment from hirer, with the potential proposal that a similar 
arrangement be used at the memorial hall, with use only a Friday. (This will prevent use of the 
Memorial Hall during weekends) 

  - Some smaller adult classes are returning, with the focus on gentle exercise to minimise the risks 
posed by aerosolization 

 - Farmers Market have requested use of the internal space in the Memorial Hall,  this has been 
declined at present. Although guidelines do allow the operation of indoor markets, the increased risks 
posed by allowing “free” public access to the Memorial Hall is not felt to be appropriate at this time, 
this will be revisited in November, in the meantime alternative outside spaces are being investigated 
by organiser. It should be noted that any booking requiring a 72 hour dwell time would also conflict 
with this request.  


